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The Open Forum Meeting of the Mayor and City Council was held on Monday, November 29, 2010, 7:00 p.m., Mayor Jere Wood presiding.
Councilmembers Present: Councilmember Nancy Diamond, Councilmember Rich Dippolito, Councilmember Kent Igleheart, Councilmember Jerry Orlans, Councilmember Betty Price, and Councilmember Becky Wynn.
Staff Present:  City Administrator Kay Love; Deputy City Administrator Michael Fischer; Assistant City Attorney Bob Hulsey; Fire Chief Ricky Spencer; Police Lieutenant James McGee; Environmental/Public Works Director Stuart Moring; Transportation Director Steve Acenbrak; Recreation, Parks, Historic and Cultural Affairs Director Joe Glover; Community Development Director Alice Wakefield; Strategic Planning and Budgeting Director Keith Lee; Transportation Deputy Director David Low; Community Relations Manager Julie Brechbill; Building Operations Technician Doug Heieren; and City Clerk Sue Creel.
Welcome: Mayor Wood called the meeting to order and welcomed everyone present.

Pledge of Allegiance: Boy Scouts from Troop 432 and 841 
Open Microphone:

Bill Glenn, 9335 Indian Springs Dr., spoke on the following:

· Does not think deer hunting should be permitted in the city limits of Roswell and asked Council to consider passing an ordinance against hunting in the city limits.  Assistant City Attorney Bob Hulsey explained that the State of Georgia controls hunting and the City only has regulations on the discharge of firearms and the use of bow and arrows.  Mr. Glenn asked what the restrictions are on bow and arrows.  Mr. Hulsey replied that people are allowed to hunt on their own private land, and the stand has to be at least 150 feet from the property line.  If someone wants to hunt on someone else’s property, they have to have permission from the property owner.  Also, every hunter must be issued a hunting permit from the Police Department before they can hunt.  Mr. Glenn was concerned about wildlife being killed off.  Mr. Hulsey responded that the Department of Natural Resources controls that.
· Has been constantly disturbed in his house off Riverside from noise from boom cars.  He read part of the noise ordinance and asked what could be done or if anything is being done to enforce the ordinance. Police Lieutenant James McGee responded that if anyone is disturbed by one of the cars, they should call the Police Department and give a description of the vehicle and direction it was heading in order for an officer to check it out.  He explained that officers out patrolling have stopped several such vehicles, and the Department has sound meters to measure loudness.  Mr. Glenn was concerned that the situation was only going to get worse.
· Asked Council to limit the volume on concerts at the park by his house.  Recreation, Parks, Historic and Cultural Affairs Director Joe Glover responded that the City follows the noise ordinance.  The sound has been tested by sound engineers, and it is not exceeding the limit.  The concerts are starting 30 minutes earlier so they will be finished earlier, but the City is in compliance at this time.  

Melody Clark, 1335 Gran Crique Dr., spoke on the following:

· Domestic violence.  She asked the protocol on how many times someone is called about before they are taken away.  She described a neighbor whom the police have been called on several times, but nothing seems to happen and the situation was not getting better.  She expressed concern for the safety of her neighbor and her own family.  Lt. McGee responded that any time the Police Department is dispatched to domestic violence, they investigate it, and if probable cause exists, make an arrest.  Mayor Wood asked Lt. McGee to see that the crime free housing program for multi-family communities is aware of the situation.  

· Asked if there are any free classes for people to educate themselves on drugs sold on the streets by her home.  Lt. McGee replied that there are classes available and to contact the Police Department.
Keith Badalamente, 355 Alpine Dr., spoke on the following:

· Thanked Code Enforcement and those who have been corresponding with him over the past couple of years.  He said what started out as a nuisance complaint turned into the “great chicken debate.”  His neighbor has 100 to 200 animals ranging from chickens, roosters, turkeys, and pigs on his property.  He stated he can no longer enjoy his property due to the noise and stench coming from his neighbor’s property and would like to discuss this further with Council.  
Lee Fleck, Martins Landing, spoke on the following:

· Asked for an update on the Phase 4 Water Well Project.  Councilmember Wynn replied there has been one well that has been successful and is capable of producing around 400,000 gallons per day. In February 2010, an application was submitted to EPD for a permit, and the City was still waiting on the permit. Mr. Fleck asked Environmental/Public Works Director Stuart Moring about the economic viability of the test well.  Mr. Moring replied the projected price is $.55 per thousand gallons.  Mayor Wood asked the current cost per gallon for water from Big Creek and Fulton County.  Mr. Moring replied $2.22 per thousand gallons from Big Creek and $2.19 from Fulton County.  Mayor Wood asked about the permit.  Mr. Moring replied that the City is waiting on the Georgia EPD permit, and the project is currently in design for the actual production facility.  They are currently working in conjunction with the Corps of Engineers on the design of the facility to both treat and pump water and connect it to the distribution system.  
· Asked if the Roswell Police Department annual Crime Analysis Report was ready.  Lt. McGee replied that the yearly crime stats were out.  Mr. Fleck clarified that he meant the printed fiscal annual crime analysis report that is published in hardcopy and is an in depth analysis of crime trends within the City and not just numbers on the website.  He stated the report has been requested, but he was advised it was not ready.
· The resolution dealing with nepotism that was approved in 2004.  Mr. Fleck read the following from the resolution, “Any employee, including department heads, may not hire or supervise directly or indirectly any immediate family member within his/her department.  This includes relationships formed during employment.  This also applies to relationships formed due to promotions and demotions.  Should such immediate family relationship form during employment, it is not incumbent upon the City to create a new position to accommodate the policy constraints; therefore termination of either employee affected must take place.  Immediate family members of incumbent department heads may not be hired in other departments as city employees.”  Mr. Fleck noted that Councilmember Igleheart was the only sitting councilmember who signed the resolution.  He said the Resolution was passed in response to situations, which meant it only applies from that point forward and the situation he was alluding to was in the police department to keep a police officer from reporting to her husband.  Mr. Fleck asked City Administrator Kay Love about the current organizational chart for the Roswell Police Department related to the Watsons.  Ms. Love noted that when the resolution was changed in 2004, the Watsons were already married, and it did not require a change.  Mr. Fleck explained why he felt it important that Council makes sure that the Police Department does not in any way ever become suspect because of a husband and wife situation of one supervising the other.

· Asked for more information about the 2009 stormwater utility ordinance, the status of the fee structure and how far along the City is in addressing compliance issues.  Mr. Moring said despite the fact the City does not have a fee structure from stormwater utility, the City has continued to comply with permit requirements and are in full compliance with the Metropolitan North Georgia Water District and Georgia EPD requirements.  A big part of the cost is inspection and maintaining 20% of the system every year, so over a five-year period, the entire system has been inspected.  Mr. Fleck asked that he be provided further information such as where the City stands on regulatory requirements, what the City has done financially, and what does being in compliance mean in terms of projects originally earmarked.      
Andrew Wordes, 335 Alpine Drive, spoke on the following:

· Asked about the status of receiving money from the FEMA Buy-Out Program for his and his neighbor’s houses that were flooded in the September 2009 flood.  Ms. Love replied that the City did not apply for the buy-out program because the assessment done of their properties did not meet the original criteria.  He asked about the 2006 study that determined that the City had severe stormwater issues that needed to be dealt with and how much money had been spent to keep the system operating and brought into federal compliance that may have kept his property from flooding.  Mr. Moring replied the City has done the regulatory compliance required under the permit.  He noted there was nothing in the City stormwater program that would keep property from being flood prone if it was in a flood zone.  Mr. Wordes said his property is flooding because there was no maintenance on the creek and the opening at Highway 9 is insufficient for the flow of water.  He displayed pictures of conditions near his house.  Mr. Wordes asked the percentage of system improvements that had been done.  Mr. Moring replied that system improvements have been done and are part of the annual budget recap information.  Mr. Wordes asked if there was any movement to fund the stormwater utility bill.  Mayor Wood responded that nothing has been implemented yet, but there has been movement, and he anticipated a stormwater fee shortly.  Mr. Wordes asked when the redevelopment plan was written and its timeline.  Community Development Director Alice Wakefield responded that it was passed several years ago.   Mayor Wood said there is no hard timeline for the plan; it is as the market and development warrants.  Mr. Wordes said that 335 and 332 Alpine Drive are areas prone to flooding and are shown on the City’s redevelopment plan as a city park and green space.  In order to make those properties into a park and green space, he asked the City’s plan for obtaining the property.  Mayor Wood replied that he knew of no current plans to obtain the property.  Mr. Wordes asked if there are any plans to add fees to start working on the stormwater problem.  Mayor Wood answered yes but said he was not sure if it related to his specific piece of property, but there was serious talk about implementation of a stormwater fee.
· Code Enforcement action being unevenly enforced.  He said there had been several zoning violations near his property but Code Enforcement had not done anything about those.  Regarding his own property, he felt Code Enforcement had gone beyond professionalism by checking his personal information and making statements about his financial situation.  He requested Mayor and Council to have an outside impartial third party look into the behavior of the Code Enforcement Department.  He also said he was being harassed by the Police Department by their constantly stopping him and patrolling his street waiting for him to leave or return.      
Jennifer Wagner, 1040 Terramont Drive, spoke on the following:

· The proposed location of Fire Station #4.  It is proposed for either Terramont Subdivision or Big Creek.  She lives in Terramont and wanted to make sure that Council understood that the Terramont property is supposed to be a park.  She understood the need for a new fire station but did not agree that the City should use park land for a fire station when other property is available.  She read from the warranty deed which states that the property in question is being given to the City to be used by its citizens as a public park and the use of said property is restricted to such use.  She expressed concern that the Martins Landing Subdivision wants the fire station on the Terramont property.  She also noted there should be records of the cell tower on the Terramont park property.    
There was no further public comment.
City Attorney’s Report
Recommendation for closure to discuss personnel and acquisition of real estate.

Motion: Councilmember Wynn moved for closure to discuss personnel and acquisition of real estate.   Councilmember Diamond seconded the motion.   The motion passed unanimously.

Adjournment of meeting:
With no further business, the Open Forum meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m.
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